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Claimant appeared pro se.

Respondents represented by ERIC NEWKIRK, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 2, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 3, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

December 4, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rate will be determined

at a later time.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant sustained a work related injury on
August 17, 2007 when she was sand blasting and
felt a ‘pop’ in her left shoulder.  This
resulted in an injury to her left shoulder.
An MRI revealed that the Claimant sustained a
rotator cuff tear to her left shoulder.
Claimant has only been able to treat with her
family physician and her orthopaedic surgeon
as the workers’ compensation carrier has
denied this claim in its entirety.  Claimant
has been unable to return to work since the
injury and was terminated by her employer on
December 31, 2007.  Therefore, Claimant
contends that she sustained a compensable
injury.  Claimant further contends that she is
owed medical benefits, TTD benefits from
August 18, 2007 to a date yet to be determined
and her attorney is owed attorney’s fees.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend that the Claimant did
not sustain a compensable shoulder injury in
the course and scope of her employment.  The
Respondents are unaware of any work incident
or vent on or about August 17, 2007.  Thus,
the respondents deny and controvert that the
Claimant sustained any sort of specific
incident shoulder injury at that time.

Alternatively, should the Claimant later
assert a gradual onset shoulder injury, the
Respondents contend that the Claimant’s work
is not rapid and repetitive in nature, a pre-
requisite to establishing a compensable
gradual onset shoulder injury.  Along those
same lines, Respondents contend that the major
cause of any shoulder problems would not be



3

the work environment as apposed to the
Claimant’s pre-existing arthritic and
degenerative condition.

By way of final alternative contention, the
Respondents plead an offset for any group
health medical or disability benefits as well
as any unemployment benefits paid to or on
behalf of the Claimant to the extent allowed
under Arkansas law.

The Respondents have propounded
Interrogatories upon the claimant along with
requests for production of documents which
remain unanswered.  The Respondents reserve
the right to amend their contentions and
position in all respects after additional
discovery has been completed.”

The claimant is a sixty-six-year-old female who was

employed by the respondent.  The claimant contends that she injured

her left shoulder while sandblasting cast iron headers on August

17, 2007.  On direct examination with the claimant the following

exchange occurred:

“Q. Ann, did you injure your shoulder at work?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Could you tell me how?

A. I was sandblasting cast iron headers and
then they brought this big header in and told
me that I had to do it.  I didn’t have to do
it, but I done it anyway, just to get it out
of the way.  Well, I got it done and hung it
up, and then the colder came and said that the
headers weren’t done, so they had to take them
back and redo the, and they brought them back
to me and I had to redo them again.  By that
time, I was already stressed out from doing it
the first time and lifting it up and turning
it around.

Q. Did you feel your shoulder pain?

A. My shoulder was sore, yes.  But I didn’t
realize it until I got it out and tried to put
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it up on the hangers and I couldn’t lift it.
My shoulders were just - they felt like they
weren’t there anymore.  They were just
exhausted or something, but I had to use my
knees to lift the headers up on to the
hangers.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that she sustained a

compensable injury while performing employment services for the

respondent.  In order to meet this burden, the claimant must first

show that this alleged injury satisfies the statutory requirements

of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  This subsection requires that

the claimant prove by medical evidence the actual existence of the

physical injuries alleged to be compensable.  Further, this

subsection requires that the actual existence of a physical injury

must be based upon or supported by “objective findings” as that

term is defined by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i).

There seems to be no dispute that the claimant does have a

physical injury that is based upon objective findings.  This

physical injury is a left rotator cuff tear, which was noted in a

medical report by Dr. John Fink on September 17, 2007.  An MRI

performed on the claimant objectively confirms the presence of the

tear.

After consideration of all the medical evidence presented, it

is my opinion that the claimant has “established” by medical

evidence, which is supported by “objective findings” (i.e. the

independent observation of findings beyond the claimant’s voluntary

control), the actual existence of physical injury or damage to her

lower lumbar.  Thus, the claimant has satisfied the statutory



5

requirements for a “compensable injury” that are contained in Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).

Next, the claimant must prove that her medically established

and objectively documented left rotator cuff tear meets the

definitional requirements for a “compensable injury” that are found

in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i).  These definitional

requirements are:

(1) The injury arose out of and occurred in
the course of the employment.

(2) The injury was caused by a specific
incident.

(3) The injury is identifiable by time and
place of occurrence.

(4) The injury caused internal or external
physical harm to the claimant’s body.

(5) The injury required medical services or
resulted in disability.

In order to prove the first three of these requirements, the

claimant must show the existence of a causal relationship between

a specific employment related incident and the physical injury.

However, the claimant need not prove that the employment related

incident was the sole or even “major” cause of the physical injury.

It is only necessary that the employment related incident

contribute to her ultimate difficulties.  Clearly, aggravations of

pre-existing conditions may still constitute “compensable”

injuries.  Further, it is not necessary that the claimant prove the

existence of this causal relationship by medical evidence.  Nor, is

there any requirement that this causal relationship be supported by
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objective findings.  The existence of such a relationship can be

reasonably derived from the record as a whole. 

The Appellate Courts have consistently held that the required

causal relationship has been established when the claimant proves:

(1) The occurrence of a specific employment
related incident or accident.

(2) The appearance of symptoms indicative of
the occurrence of the physical injury within a
reasonable period of time following the
employment related incident or accident.

(3) The injury is logically and reasonably
attributable to the trauma that was produced
by the specific employment related incident or
accident, and

(4) There is no evidence of any other equally
or more probable cause of the claimant’s
current difficulties.

In the present case, the greater weight of the credible

evidence clearly shows that the claimant was not involved in a

specific employment related incident on August 17, 2007.  

On cross examination the claimant had the following exchange:

“Q. Okay.  There was never an actual incident
at work where you felt a pop or anything, was
there?

A. If it did, I couldn’t hear it.  I didn’t
feel it.

Q. Okay.  I just wanted to make sure because
your pre-hearing pleadings and your Answers to
Interrogatories suggested that there was a pop
in your left shoulder that day at work, but
there wasn’t anything like that, was there?

A. I couldn’t say.”

Later in the hearing the claimant and the attorney for the

respondents also had this exchange:
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“Q. I think she’s - you testified earlier that
your problem, your pain and everything did not
begin until you got home.  It that correct?

A. Yes, but my shoulders were -

Q. Both shoulder were tired?

A. Yes.

Q. But your pain did not start until you got
home, correct?

A. Yeah, until I sat down and just relaxed
completely.”

The claimant has failed to meet her burden in showing that a

specific incident occurred on August 17, 2007.  She stated in her

testimony that her pain did not begin until after she was home from

work.  The claimant only indicated that both of her shoulders were

tired.  There was no testimony or evidence other than her complaint

of her shoulders being tired that a specific incident occurred.

The claimant has failed to prove the occurrence of a specific

employment related incident or accident.  Therefore, she has failed

to meet the requirements to prove her rotator cuff tear was

compensable.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 3, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 4, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant does have objective medical findings of a tear

to her left rotator cuff.

3. The claimant failed to prove the existence of a specific

employment related incident on August 17, 2007.

4. The claimant failed to prove that her torn left rotator

cuff is a compensable injury.

ORDER

Based on the foregoing findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny and dismiss this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


